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Employers are able to apply for grants under the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme 
for workers on the PAYE system while those who file Self-Assessment returns, we 
have deferred Income Tax Self-Assessment payments from July 2020 to January 
2021. In addition, during the coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak, the Department for 
Education are temporarily extending free school meal eligibility to include some 
children of groups who have no recourse to public funds. This extension is 
temporarily in place to support families facing difficulties due to the current unique 
circumstances. It covers both children who are attending school and children who 
are at home. 

All claimants, regardless of nationality, are required to be both legally and habitually 
resident in the UK in order to access income-related benefits. The Department, 
therefore, operates a Habitual Residence Test to assess whether they have a legal 
right to reside for the purpose of accessing benefits and are factually habitually 
resident. The test has operational procedures already in place to expedite 
confirmation of eligibility and Departmental guidance provides flexibility for decision 
makers to consider oral evidence in circumstances where the claimant is unable to 
provide documentary evidence. Benefit assessments will be fast tracked and all 
decisions for the test will be escalated to senior decision makers. 

On the issue of Universal Credit, nobody has to wait five weeks for a payment under 
Universal Credit. New Claims Advances of up to 100 per cent of potential entitlement 
are available within a few days if a claimant needs support during their first 
assessment period. Face-to-face checks for advances have been temporarily 
removed due to COVID19 so people get the support they need. 

The Department wants to ensure that people can continue to access its services, 
including making new claims to benefit. We are also recruiting extra staff into our 
frontline services. 

I am copying this letter to the Minister for London. 

Yours sincerely 
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